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Selectmen’s Minutes







March 25, 2024
3rd Floor Auditorium, Town Hall, 30 Martin Street
This meeting will be conducted in-person, with the public welcome, but will also be made available to the public via remote participation to the greatest extent possible. Members of the public who wish to listen to and/or view the meeting may do so via two-way Video Call (with the option to show yourself on video or not and with the option to use a phone to call in, for two-way audio-only). Please note that while an option for remote attendance and/or participation is being provided as a courtesy to the public, the meeting/hearing will not be suspended or terminated if technological problems interrupt the virtual broadcast or its quality, unless otherwise required by law. Members of the public with particular interest in any specific item on this agenda should make plans for in-person versus virtual attendance accordingly.  
The link to the video conference is:  https://join.freeconferencecall.com/bzubricki, and, if prompted, the on-line meeting ID is bzubricki.  Depending on your device and software installed, you may be able to join directly, by web browser, or, you may have to download the application directly (you will be shown that choice when you go to the above link).  You should be joined in mute mode.  However, if that is not the case, please click on the audio icon to mute your microphone.  You can choose to activate your camera to show yourself, or not.  The camera should be off, by default, when you join.

If you do not have a digital device to join via the link above, you can also dial a telephone number and be directly connected to the meeting, via two-way audio only.  The call-in-only number is: (425) 436-6352 and the access code is 1729820. 

Further, it is likely that this meeting will be broadcast by 1623 Studios over the local cable television network.  Please check your cable listings for details if you are a Comcast cable television subscriber. 

Present:  Chairman Ruth R. Pereen, Selectman Peter D. Phippen, Selectman Alva A. Ingaharro, Town Administrator Brendhan Zubricki, Selectmen’s Assistant Pamela J. Witham, Town Moderator Jeff Jones, Shelly Bradbury, Paul Chisholm, Gloucester Daily Times Reporter Stephen Hagen, Dan Marshall, Janet Carlson, Jack Gale, Carla Christianson, Martin Pillsbury, Lindsay Bergeron, Kimberly St. Onge, Jodi Harris, Ben Buttrick, Mark Renzi, Nina McKinnon, Mike Flynn, Christopher Wolf, Attorney Thomas Truax, Hareshkumar Patel, Kunj Patel, and Ankitaben Patel.
Also Present via Video Teleconferencing:  Annie Cameron, Pat Chisholm, Paul Francis, Erica Funkhouser, Tina Lane, and Sarah Wolf.
Present from 1623 Studio:  Joan

The Chairman called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the 3rd floor auditorium of the Essex Town Hall.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve the following requests for One-Day Wine & Malt Licenses:

· Essex County Greenbelt Association, Inc. Jane Rumrill, 82 Eastern Avenue, for use on Friday, June 14, 2024, between the hours of 5:00 p.m. and 8:30 p.m.

· Googan’s Galley, Kimberly St. Onge, 1 Martin Street, for use on Wednesday, April 17, 2024, between the hours of 4:00 p.m. and 8:00 p.m.

· Googan’s Galley, Kimberly St. Onge, 1 Martin Street, for use on Wednesday, May 1, 2024, between the hours of 4:00 p.m. and 8:00 p.m.

· Googan’s Galley, Kimberly St. Onge, 1 Martin Street, for use on Wednesday, May 29, 2024, between the hours of 4:00 p.m. and 9:00 p.m.

Kimberly St. Onge left the meeting.

The Board discussed the following requests for One-Day Entertainment Licenses:

· Riversbend at Essex Marina LLC, Curt Bergeron, for use on Friday, May 10, 2024, between the hours of 4:15 p.m. and 5:15 p.m., within the confines of the Riversbend lawn, 35 Dodge Street, wedding ceremony with mic’d officiant and music via bluetooth speaker.

· Riversbend at Essex Marina LLC, Curt Bergeron, for use on Saturday, June 22, 2024, between the hours of 4:15 p.m. and 5:15 p.m., within the confines of the Riversbend lawn, 35 Dodge Street, wedding ceremony with mic’d officiant and music via bluetooth speaker.

· Riversbend at Essex Marina LLC, Curt Bergeron, for use on Saturday, June 29, 2024, between the hours of 4:15 p.m. and 5:15 p.m., within the confines of the Riversbend lawn, 35 Dodge Street, wedding ceremony with mic’d officiant and music via bluetooth speaker.

· Riversbend at Essex Marina LLC, Curt Bergeron, for use on Friday, September 20, 2024, between the hours of 4:15 p.m. and 5:15 p.m., within the confines of the Riversbend lawn, 35 Dodge Street, mic’d officiant, bride and groom for wedding ceremony, music via bluetooth speaker, amplified singer and guitar player during ceremony..

· Riversbend at Essex Marina LLC, Curt Bergeron, for use on Saturday, September 28, 2024, between the hours of 4:15 p.m. and 7:30 p.m., within the confines of the Riversbend tented area, 35 Dodge Street, wedding ceremony music via bluetooth speaker, mic’d officiant, acoustic amplified guitar/singer for a few songs, acoustic singer/guitar under tent bluetooth speaker. 

Lindsay Bergeron said that the event planned for June 29th also included two singers during the ceremony. Subsequently, Selectman Phippen made a motion to approve the licenses for May 10, June 22, June 29, and September 20. The motion was moved and seconded. Selectman Phippen and Selectman Ingaharro voted in favor. Chairman Pereen recused herself. The motion carried.
Selectman Phippen made a motion to approve the license for September 28, contingent upon receiving an approved tent permit from the Building Inspector. The motion was moved and seconded. Selectman Phippen and Selectman Ingaharro voted in favor. Chairman Pereen recused herself. The motion carried.

Lindsay Bergeron left the meeting.

At 6:10 p.m., the Chairman entertained a motion to open the public hearing regarding the proposed transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Package Store License from Chebacco Liquor Mart, John D. Chisholm, to 201 Chebacco Market Inc., Ankitaben Patel, manager, at 201 Western Avenue. Attorney Thomas Truax, the attorney for the transfer recipients, reviewed the transfer request and the qualifications of the new owners and manager. Following the discussion, a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to close the hearing. The Chairman asked if anyone had any questions and there were none. A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve the transfer, which includes a pledge of license and a pledge of inventory. Attorney Truax thanked the Board. Hareshkumar Patel, Kunj Patel, Ankitaben Patel, and Attorney Truax left the meeting.
Dan Marshall, a resident of Eastern Avenue, came before the Board seeking a Commercial Shellfish permit which the Board had denied at their last meeting because of missing documents. Mr. Marshall has lived at the same address for many years, but does not have his name on the deed or a lease. He asked the Board to accept another form of documentation. He presented his license to carry to the Board. The Board voted to approve and sign his application and their approval will be ratified at their next meeting on April 8. Dan Marshall left the meeting.
LICENSING:  A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve the following requests for licenses and permits:


Commercial Shellfish License:

· Robert Amero

· Benn Ferriero

Gasoline-Fuel Storage Permits:

· Nieberle’s Service Station, 8 Main Street

· Gaybrook Garage, 152 Western Avenue

· Perkins Marine, Inc., 82 Main Street

· Energy North, Inc., Melissa Davis, 156 Main Street
· Laurel Lane LLC, d/b/a Laurel Lane LLC, Adam Scott, 1 Laurel Lane

Gravel Pit Permit:

· Curlew Cove Realty Trust, Judson A. Lane, 21 Lane’s Road

In other business, a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve the weekly warrant in the amount of $228,614.42.

A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve the minutes for the Selectmen’s February 28, 2024 and for the  March 11, 2024, Open Meetings.

The Board reviewed a request from John Perrigo to rent the cottage at Centennial Grove to host a celebration of the life of Connie Perrigo for between 80 to 100 guests in May or June 2024. The Board had several questions and agreed to table this discussion until their next meeting on April 8 when Mr. Perrigo will have an official application for a specific date before the Board.
The Board also reviewed a request from Christine Nielsen to rent the Pavilion at Centennial Grove on July 5 or 6, 2024, for a celebration of her son’s 20-year wedding anniversary. The Pavilion is expected to be under construction for the rest of the year, along with other areas of the Grove. While rental of most of the areas at the Grove is not feasible, the Board asked Mr. Zubricki to suggest to Christine Nielsen that rental of the Grove Cottage instead would be possible.
Metropolitan Area Planning Council representative Martin Pillsbury joined the Board and presented a power point presentation reviewing the progress of the third iteration of the Town’s Hazard Mitigation Plan, which is now nearing completion. The draft plan is currently available via a link on the Town’s website:  www.essexma.org
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to accept the resignation of Lisa O’Donnell from the Zoning Board of Appeals, effective March 7, 2024.

A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to appoint Keith Carter to the Board of Appeals, effective March 7, 2024. The Board signed the appointment card.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to appoint Bill French as an alternate to the Board of Appeals, effective March 7, 2024. The Board signed the appointment card.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to appoint Michael Davis as an alternate to the Board of Appeals, effective March 7, 2024. The Board signed the appointment card.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to ratify the Chairman’s signature of a letter of support for the Merrimack Valley Planning Commission to launch a new program studying the Great Marsh.

A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to ratify the Chairman's signature of the Emergency Management Performance Grant contract for $2,700 to defray a portion of the cost to purchase new breathing tanks and related equipment for the Essex Fire Department.

A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to ratify the Chairman’s approval of a request by Alan McCoy to rent the Field of Dreams on Sunday, March 24, 2024, between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 11:00 a.m.

The Board and the Town Moderator were in favor of a suggestion from the MERSD Superintendent to allow the Soundwaves to perform during check-in at the May 6, 2024 Annual Town Meeting.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to appoint Joshua Heath to the position of Probationary Firefighter, subject to drug and medical testing. The Board signed the appointment card.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to accept the fiscal year 2025 health insurance rates from the MIIA Health Benefits Trust.

Chairman Pereen moved to approve the installation of a generator at 172 Conomo Point Road, Map 108, Lot 048 A, subject to all terms and conditions of the Land Lease for said premises, including but not limited to Articles V and IX. The motion was seconded and unanimously voted.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve and submit a request for a Reserve Fund Transfer in the amount of $25,000.00 to the General Legal Expense.

A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve and submit a request for a Reserve Fund Transfer in the amount of $3,500.00 to the Town Hall Heating Fuel account.

PERSONNEL BOARD:  The Board reviewed a new job description for a Council on Aging Volunteer/Activities Coordinator, and a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve the new position and description.
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve and recommend the FY2025 Wage & Salary Scale to the Annual Town Meeting.

Mr. Zubricki began the presentation of his Town Administrator’s Report for the period March 9, 2024 through March 22, 2024, regarding the following: 
Planning for Security Cameras at Centennial Grove:  Installation of the fiber optic spurs from the Water Plant to the Grove Cottage and to the picnic grove area has been completed and the spurs are ready to be connected to surveillance cameras. The cameras will provide views of all four sides of every major Grove building, as well overall views of the Grove and will be monitored from the Public Safety Building by the Police Department along with another system that the Police monitor. The current police surveillance system is in need of upgrade to accommodate the new video signals and storage and Mr. Zubricki advised that a new video server, with new software should be purchased, along with the new cameras for the Grove. The Board agreed and Mr. Zubricki explained that a Town Meeting article is in place for this proposal.
Downtown Decorative Lighting Project Update:  M
r. Zubricki explained that he has confirmed that the Town’s lighting contractor attempted to install light pole bases for the downtown decorative lighting project on Route 133 beginning on March 11, 2024. At that time, the contractor encountered many utility conflicts (in some cases, a gas main or a telephone duct bank was blocking the intended base installation location and in other cases the concrete base would not have the required clearance from other subsurface structures). Materials such as light poles and lanterns had to be custom-ordered months ago due to very long lead times and the materials are not returnable for credit. The Town’s engineer had not given any indication that such a wholesale conflict situation might occur.  Rather, the engineering firm had noted in the contract with the Town that the chosen placement of the light pole basis should have led to few or no conflicts with buried utilities.  Mr. Zubricki is waiting to see if the DOT is willing to allow the Town to utilize grant funding to take delivery of the custom materials for possible use somewhere else in the Town in the future. If this becomes the case, in conjunction with returning spools of wire for credit and a possible refund of engineering fees by our engineering contractor, the Town will only owe the lighting installation contractor for the custom concrete light pole bases and a limited amount of work performed to date.
In an effort to understand whether the lights could be installed on the other side of the road (seaward side), Mr. Zubricki hosted a conference call involving the Town’s engineer and the Town’s contractor on March 21, 2024. The seaward side of the causeway was originally avoided from a design perspective since there are many areas where the curb is “mountable” to allow vehicles to access parking at abutting establishments and the sidewalk on that side is backed by much longer sections of hardscaped walls that might not allow the Town’s sidewalk plow to pass by off of the back of the sidewalk. Generally, the active water main on the seaward side is likely going to conflict with pole base locations and there exists an abandoned water main consisting of concrete asbestos pipe that will also likely present a conflict. Even if the abandoned main is the only actual conflict, cutting it for pole base installation would introduce significant costs, especially since that material needs to be handled as hazardous waste, once disturbed. 

In summary, it does not appear that lighting installation is feasible on either side of the project area. Also, given that the Town already purchased decorative ship plaques for embedding into the sidewalk, Mr. Zubricki suggested the exploration of the use of the Town’s lighting contractor to demolish 23 sections of sidewalk (each of which was already sawcut for base installation work) and repour each one, embedding a plaque during the process.  The Selectmen were in agreement with this suggestion.  Mr. Zubricki will await the decision of the Mass DOT regarding the use of the grant funding and will work to get the amount owed to the Town’s lighting contractor to date.  He will also get a price from the Town’s lighting contractor to embed the ship plaques in replacement concrete sidewalk sections.  He will report back to the Board on progress at the next meeting.  
Conomo Point Boat Storage License for Essex Bay Sailing Club:  Mr. Zubricki reviewed the latest revisions to the proposed license for the Essex Bay Sailing Club. The Board asked Mr. Zubricki to remove one sentence that would provide for a partial refund of the nominal annual fee if the license is ever terminated and Mr. Zubricki will seek signature of the license by the Sailing Club later in the spring.
Finance Committee Chair Jodi Harris and Co-Chair Ben Buttrick joined the Board. Members of the Committee have been meeting with Town department heads to review and discuss department needs and budgets. A week ago, the Finance Committee voted to approve and accept the proposed FY2025 MERSD budget. Also, the Finance Committee had met earlier this evening and had voted to recommend the Town Operating and Capital Budgets to the May 2024 Annual Town Meeting.  The Selectmen were in agreement with the budget figures that were provided by Chair Harris. 
A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to recommend the FY2025 Water and Sewer Enterprise Fund budgets to the Annual Town Meeting.
Mr. Zubricki said the Manchester Essex Regional School District is forming a committee that will oversee the renovation/construction/upgrade of the Essex Elementary School and have asked for a representative from Essex to serve on this committee. Nina McKinnon, Jodi Harris, and Ruth Pereen had all submitted letters of interest regarding the position. All three were present at tonight’s meeting. Following a short discussion, both Nina McKinnon and Jodi Harris agreed to withdraw their applications in favor of Ruth Pereen.
Mr. Zubricki briefly reviewed the most recent revisions to the May 6, 2024 Annual Town Meeting Warrant: 
· A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to add articles to the Annual Town Meeting Warrant as shown on the draft document.
· A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to close the warrant;

· And, a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to approve and sign the warrant;

Mr. Zubricki reported that it had come to his attention that Julian and Yllka Balili had forgotten to file their renewal applications for commercial shellfish permits and have asked that the late fee be forgiven. The Board was not in favor of the late fee being forgiven. However, a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to allow continuation of shellfish harvesting between April 1, 2024 and April 8, 2024, contingent upon payment of the late fee for both people. This approval will be ratified at the next Board meeting.
The Board of Selectmen was reminded that they will meet in the 2nd floor stage conference area at 7:00 a.m. on Friday, March 29, 2024 to conduct two interviews for the Town Accountant and two interviews for the Town Clerk.

The next regular Board of Selectmen’s meeting will take place on Monday, April 8, 2024, at 6:00 p.m. in the 3rd floor auditorium of the Town Hall, 30 Martin Street.
No one offered any PUBLIC COMMENT.
There being no other business before the Board, a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:35 p.m.

Documents used during this meeting include the following:  None.

Prepared by: _________________________
Attested by: __________________________



Pamela J. Witham



Peter D. Phippen

